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Lakewood Park, Salina Kansas, Walkthrough by "Teary Eyes" Anderson.

This walkthrough is dedicated to my dad Tim Anderson, for his help finding information 
about the Jarvis Company, and with love for all the times we've spent hiking about in the 
mountains, hills, and woods. Thank You!

I hope the reader will enjoy their visit to Lakewood Park, whether it is in person or 
 simply by reading this walkthrough. --"Teary Eyes" Anderson

   Lakewood Park, is Salina's largest Community Park,[1] at 99 acres. It's history can be 
traced back almost to Salina's Founding. In the 1860's a plot of 160 acres was set aside 
for the widow of a Seneca Chief that had served in the War of 1812.[2][3] Then it changed 
hands several times, with the Putnam Sand & Building Company owning it from 1918,[3] up 
until Mel Jarvis acquired it in 1958.[4] Later becoming the Mel Jarvis Construction Co., 
Inc. The hole in which the lake now rests, was originally dug out by these companies as a 
sand pit.[4]
   The 160 acres of land along with the Jarvis house were then sold to the city of Salina 
in 1966.[4] The company seemed to stay in business in a new location at least until 1986 
or 1994.[5][6] The lake at the time of the park's opening was 45 acres,[7] but by 1996 it 
had shrank to only 12 acres.[3] Part of the reason is possibly that of the Smoky Hill 
River was occasionally used to fill it. A drain had been install so the lake could act as 
flood control of the river.[4] As part of a trade-off to do this, a Pratt Truss metal and 
wood bridge, was moved to what is now the parks South entrance, in 1964.
   However the wood lined bridge was only large enough for one lane of traffic at a time. 
It was eventually moved again. This time to a place near where it was originally stood on 
Ohio Street. Some of the reasons given for its second move were to handle the increased 
traffic to the new Lakewood Middle School, and it's repeated need of up-keep and 
repair.[4][8] It was removed on August 11, 2004,[9] and not set down in its new location 
until July 14, 2005.[10] It now stands (June 2012) to the West of Lakewood Middle School 
as a pedestrians only bridge. It was originally built in 1887. Efforts were made to 
preserve it, and it is now on the National Register of Historic Places.[10]
   The current concrete bridge was opened in April 2005.[11] It has two lanes for traffic,
a sidewalk along it's East side, and street lights at each corner. Also on the East side 
are small metal rails with brick finished pillars supporting the rails.
   This is, as good as any place to start our tour of the park. From here we encounter one
of the two park's main entrance signs, both have the same address on them; 1323 E. Iron 
Ave., although the other is located at the North St. entrance. Immediately after it is a 
road off to the East, which comes to a dead end at the far East parking lot, near the 
Prairie. It has two other smaller parking areas before reaching the dead end. The first is
near the Main Picnic Shelter, and the second near the restrooms and the park's supplies 
storehouse.
   If we pass this first road and continue North along Lakewood Drive, we come to a 
second, 'U' shaped, parking lot. The parking places are arranged so that the cars should 
enter at it's North side, and are angled so that the driver 'could' notice that the South 
part of the 'U' is its exit, but there are no signs telling a person the proper way to go.
On the Northeast side of this parking lot is a trash can.
   Near this parking lot is the first of the park's shelters. Although not actually 
numbered I will give them numbers to better describe where we are in relation to them.  I 
count them on this South side of the lake, from West to East, and count the ones on the 
North side of the lake, I start the number count over, but this time from East to West. 
This is the South sides Shelter 1. Slightly to the south of that is Shelter 2 which, has 
the the Main Picnic Shelter to its East. Each of the Shelters has a barbeque grill, a 
table and a trash can. The Main Picnic Shelter however has more tables, an enclosed trash 
can area, and a water fountain. To the North of this is a flag pole and a series of three 
regular Shelter(s) 3, 4 and 5. Behind these near the woods is Tee-Off 1 of the of the Disc
Golf's South Course, and Location 3 marker.
   There are thirteen Locations/Stations marked in the parks guide, and not all of them 
have markers. Since most of them are located within the woods and along the trails I won't
mention the others until we get to them, so a few will be visited out of order. I will 
call them 'Location(s)' instead of Stations for this walkthrough, since at most, there is 
only a small green post with a number on it. Location 3, is where the "Wildlife Habitats &
Human Comforts" meet. The park's "Lakewood Discovery Center and Natural Area: Salina's 
Urban Wildlife Oasis" trail guide, describes the differences in the needs of people and 
animals, then reminds attendants that they are visiting the the animals homes. On the same
page there is also a list of 'Kansas Endangered Wildlife'.[12]
   The three shelters are arranged so that one is on the West and centered between the 
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others while the other two are on the East with one North of the other.
   Shelter 6 is on the East side of the Main Picnic Shelter, and next to the playground. 
This shelter strangely isn't shown in the park's guide map. The playground consists of a 
combined climbing platform/bridge/3 slides structure. There is a spring rocker in the 
shape of a car, a Merry-Go-Round with a seal like thing, rabbit, rooster, and a horse. On 
the north side of the playground's sand box is a arched swing set with four standard 
swings and a baby chair swing, which its legs can stick out of, so they can't fall out. 
Near the playground are a couple of isolated picnic tables under different trees, and two 
benches just outside of the sand box, on the West side.
   A short distance to the East is the restroom/outhouse building. The lower third of the 
building is brown, while the upper section is white. Between the two restrooms is a water 
fountain. Near the restrooms, to the East, is a tree that is tipped to about a fifty 
degree angle, below it is a concrete slab, similar to the kind that are used for the disc 
golf, Tee-Offs. This one has been cracked and is being pushed upwards by the trees roots.
   Slightly to the north of the restrooms is Basket 1, and Tee-Off 2, in the Disc Golf's 
South Course. North and to the East of them is Shelter 7. It is nearly up against the 
woods. Following the outside of the woods, the path leads up to some trees that are 
growing pretty much side ways, blocking anyone from ground down the slight hill without 
taking the path. Beyond these around the bend, is Shelter 8.
   From here the lawn of the park goes out into a peninsula like hill, with the sides 
going down into the woods. Near the tip of this peninsula is Basket 2, a bench and Tee-Off
3. Following the peninsula back to the main park, Shelter 9 is at the point where the lawn
bends back towards the East. The park curves along he woods in a half circle, and near the
center of this half circle is Basket 3. It is not directly opposite the peninsula that is 
Basket 6, and we will return to it later.
   Across the road from Basket 3 and 6, is the painted storehouse of the park. It's North 
side wall has scenic pictures of a Owl, Buffalo, Giant Bees, and a Tiger like cat.
   Now following the half circle, we next come to Location 8, and a small path going off 
into the woods, and a little round hill with a trail circling it. This location in the 
park guide is listed as; "Wildflowers". It then mentions the uses people and animals had 
for them, suggesting that it they bring the animals out into the open for views to 
observe, and that they helped to prevent erosion. There is a nice picture of purple and 
pink flowers on the same page, and it asks the visitors not to pick the flowers so others 
can enjoy seeing them. It also says there is a guide for the flowers at the Discovery 
Center,[13] additionally there is also a map of the park, on a wall of the Center, which 
gives the locations of various "Fauna & Flora".
   Once we have come a complete half circle from Shelter 9, we come to Tee-Off 4, it has a
bench, and a small log edging around it's teeing off grounds. But before we go any 
farther, I want to turn around and show you what was in the circular section we just 
passed. First off I want to show you a tree where the roots are pulled up along its side. 
As if the roots were underground during the winter, and then one cold day they curled up 
like an arm along it's side, and said "Nah-uh to cold, I'll stay up here."
   Next we go down into the woods a bit, here we'll find a culvert that is rather plain 
and ordinary. But if we go back up and cross the park road and look down at the opposite 
side of the road, we find the large drain, that helped to divert water from the river if 
it was flooding. The concrete barrier around it stands about 6 feet tall, but the drain 
crank is higher up, and they needed to climb up the metal frame about another 8 feet to 
reach it. Sticking up all by itself, it is about the same height as the road which is off 
in the distance.
   Once back on the road, I also wanted to point out the small logs with holes through 
them, and the wires that pass between them, providing a mini rail along the drop off, 
along the bend in the road, and the rest of the East part of the road. Off to the East yet
more is the Prairie, here there are several bird nesting boxes, but when I was there the 
one near the road had a nest of wasps living in it. There was also at least one tree with 
a small wedge shaped dedication plaque in front of the tree.
   Slightly to the south of the dead ended parking lot, is Basket 4, and Tee-Off 5, which 
points back the way we came. At the edge of the parking lot is a trash can. At about the 
center West edge of the parking lot, are some interesting rust colored rocks, where the 
water drains down into the woods area. Near this, into the woods a little ways, is an area
with large metal railway type beams, and a discarded tire.
   Now heading back along the Disc Golf course, we first come to a series of trees on the 
side of the road, which look almost as if they shared the same root system, six trees 
going off in their own direction, and one chopped off at about knee height, that makes a 
rather nice seat. Back along the path nearly to the number 4 Tee-Off, is the location of 
what should be Basket 5, according to the sign we just left. But has the number '9' is 
posted on it. As we go farther we'll also find that where this should be, number '5' is 
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there, and for some reason the two Baskets have gotten switched.
   We now pass the half circle again going in the opposite direction, at only a disc's 
throw from the Location 8 sign, is Tee-Off number 6. From here we know that Basket 6 is 
directly opposite the storehouse. From there we cross the street, on the building's West 
side is Tee-Off 7. The storehouse on the reverse side is not elaborately painted, but 
people with noting better to do then spray paint walls, have scribbled on it from time to 
time. Despite the fact that the parks signs warn that police officers uniformed or in 
plain cloths patrol the park. Here is also where they keep the wood chips that they use to
spread along the trail of the park.
   Now we follow the road to the East, with the woods and the river off to the South. But 
before we get to Basket 7, there is a little hill, with various trees that wide apart. 
This possibly allow a tossed disc to pass through, creating a short cut to the basket. 
Near this is a small run off channel that goes down to the Smoky Hill River. There are a 
few concrete blocks along the edge of the bank to help keep the shore from eroding away. 
Down there I saw a little burrow like hole, but then again it could have just been where 
water ran under a tree's roots, since it comes out on the opposite side.
   Right next to Basket 7 is Tee-Off 8 and a bench. Sadly this is the last of the benches 
for the Disc Golf's two courses. The North course doesn't have any benches at their 
Tee-off, so if anyones ahead of you, all you can do is just stand there patiently and 
wait.
   Basket 8 is about half way between the tee-off sign and the Lakewood Park Bridge we 
earlier visited. In an older overhead view of the park it seems that Basket 8 was closer 
to the road then when I found it. Now it is only a few steps from the woods to the South.
   Tee-Off 9 is located at the North corner of the road we've been walking along and 
Lakewood Drive. Basket 9 is located to the north of the Main Picnic Shelter, half way 
between it and the triple shelters.
   From here we travel back along the road again, sorry! But hopefully if the Disc Golf or
other park features change over the years. The readers will be more able to plot out where
this or that was, and if the course baskets and Tee-Offs lose their signs, someone might 
read this and discover something new along the route that we travel. Several of the Basket
signs are already missing their numbers, and while walking through the park, I've seen 
several people that seem to skip the 4 and 5 Baskets, possibly because they didn't know 
they where around the bend, or that they simply didn't want to walk that far.
   We now return to, near Tee-Off 4, but this time we go on to the opposite side of the 
road. This is the entrance to the the "Prairie Loop" which encompasses the 'Restored 
Native Prairie'. If the park is seen on a map or from above the path looks like the ear on
the side of a head. With the lake being the mouth, archery range's "Meadow Loop" being the
right eye, and the "Lake Loop" being the nose. The other ear seems to be present also on 
satellite views, with the race track of Lakewood Middle School being the inverted other 
ear, which sticks out in the same direction as the Prairie Loop path.
   While walking along this path, I once encountered what looked like a toy snake laying 
almost completely flat along the trail. I got close to it, and it didn't move so I slipped
my hand under it, and tossed it to the side of the path gently. It slightly bent, and it 
seemed to weigh different then what a toy would. But I still wasn't sure if it was a toy, 
that someone had placed on the trail to scare people, or if it was real. So I took a few 
bits of wood chips from the trail and tossed them onto it, to cover it up. If it was a toy
it'd be partly covered, and with it covered that way, people would know it wasn't real 
because a real snake, probably wouldn't be able to bury it's middle and leave its two ends
on top of the wood chips. But as I tossed the hand full of wood chips onto it, it shook 
them off, and slithered off the trail and into the woods.
   If you ever encounter a snake like this I suggest finding a stick. Lightly placing it 
under it, lifting it near the head, and toss it gently off the trail. The head is the 
dangerous part, and you can slide the stick along the body, up towards the head to divert 
it from getting too near you. Remember not to hit or hurt the animals they might try to 
bite you, or they might try to bite the next person they come across because they were 
treated badly at their last encounter with a person. Be cautious, stay out of it's reach 
and try to let it go about its business. After all it was probably just warming itself up 
on the wood chips along the path.
   Near the center of the trail's 'ear', is Location 10 with a marker post, and in the 
distance a rather large tree. The park's guide labels this the "Prairie Ecosystem". It 
discusses early European settlers to the U.S. and how the prairies began to disappear. 
There is also a close up picture of a field.[14] Near the top of the 'ear' we will now go 
down into the woods and look at the river as it turns in it's valley. The river down below
seems to have a large scattering of loose tree branches, which have nearly blocked up the 
river. But none of the limbs seemed to have been chewed on, and so they probably weren't 
the result of a beaver. Shortly before the 'ear' meets the head there is couple of large 
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concrete boulders set near the side of the trail, above these is a bird box.
   On the north edge of the 'ear', there is a sign and bench, pointing towards the North 
part of the lake. But instead of going on it we head back towards the parking lot a bit, 
to the point where a culvert goes under the path. Following this down towards the river 
we'll find a large metal post with an orangish red top, and white bottom. It has been 
pushed about half way over.
   We now follow the path near the bench, North along the upper "Old Forest Lane". First 
we come to a log stair way on the West, with a square type box at it's bottom. We will see
this again from the underside. Farther along and off into the bushes is a sign that says 
"Trail Closed". According to the map in the park guide this lower path kept going along 
the shore of the lake, but now instead it stops at the stairs, and another lower trail 
begins again on the other side of a small built-up dike.
   The edges of this dike have large rocks down either side. Looking down from this hill 
you can see the lake, and the river that flows past it to the East. Down near the river, a
tree had fallen, roots and all, over the river making an almost complete bridge across to 
the other side, but it was not very big, and the limbs don't seem to have been strong 
enough to support a person.
   Back onto the trail, and up a little hill, we come a fork in the road that goes down to
a new lower trail that goes down near the lake. Continuing up the hill we come to, two 
interesting trees almost directly opposite one another. On the East side of the trail is a
tree that is almost completely hollowed out in its center, for about the first 10-12 feet,
leaving a 'U' shaped trunk, with the open end facing south. While on the opposite side of 
the trail a little farther North we come to a tree surrounded by thorn bushes, but the 
interesting thing isn't them, it is a large metal cable, about the size of an adults 
thumb, is tied to the tree. It has been on the tree so long that the tree has grown over 
it. The loose end of the cable was faryed as if it was broken.
   At about this point, the guide shows Location 9 "The River Superhighway", it then 
explains how the Smoky Hill River acts as a road to get animals from one place to the 
next, providing food and cover. There is also a picture of a small stream twisting this 
way and that, along a river bed, and a tree that is leaning over it, stretching more then 
half way above the river. The picture says "Courtesy of Kansas Wildlife Magazine".[15]
   The lower and upper trail then come together again on the North side of the hill. Just 
before splitting again, and heading off slightly to the West. To the North we come to a 
large powerline tower. Off to the tower's side is a circular parking lot, with spaces on 
the South and on the Northeast. As the parking lot meets trail there is a sign, with the 
illustration of a bicycle inside a red circle and a \ down over the image of the bike, 
representing their 'No bikes on the trail' regulation, additionally horses and motorized 
vehicles are also not allowed on the trail. Below that sign is a smaller, nearly white 
sign, that at first seems blank, but if the light hits it just right you can see that the 
words are just really faded. It says; "Trail Closed", to bikes that is.
   From here there is a last great view of the Smoky Hill River, a large field is in the 
distance to the East, with another powerline tower. And what looks like a true beaver 
construction, trying to hold back the rivers water. On the other side of the tower is a 
log stairway going down to the lower trail. This is the best view you will get of the 
entire lake from above with no trees in the way.
   The restroom/outhouse is a small metal shed, it is at the Northeast side of parking 
spaces, along this circle. Unlike its counter part on the south side of the park, it 
doesn't have a water fountain. For that you need to go over near the North Shelter 3. Next
to this restroom is a dumpster.
   Form here we now skip ahead to the North Street, park entrance. On the East is the 
"Lakewood Wildlife Area" sign with arrows pointing this way and that, showing where the 
parks various features are. To the West is the standard park sign with the address which 
was mentioned earlier, the speed limit, and the sign about the police officers. Halfway 
between here and the lake is a Tetherball pole, and a bench facing the lake. Off to the 
East of the bench is a non-working water fountain. The spout had been removed probably for
the winter, and they probably couldn't get it to work so left it as it was.
   Next we come to the main parking areas of the North half of the park. There are two 
Northern parking lots and a central loop that has a ramp down to the lake, which allows 
people to place their boats into the water, and a trash can on its West side. According to
a the sign on the West side of the loading ramp; "No internal Combustion Motors" are 
allowed on the lake, while the guide says "No swimming, Motorized boats, or open fires." 
There is another regulations sign like this near the Southwest corner of the lake, there 
it has the 'No Swimming' logo, but on this North side, it appears to be missing. The sign 
also has a 'Guide' type boxes, but this one says it is for "Fishing Regulations." Another 
'Guide' type box is located near the start of the nature trail at Lakewood Discovery 
Center. Neither of these usually have guides in them, for those you'll need to go into the
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Center and ask for one, they also have them on the tabletop counter near the entrance.
   Off to the West of this parking/loading ramp is Tee-Off 1 for the North Course. From 
here you must throw the disc past all three of the North Shelters and nearly to the edge 
of the park where Lakewood Drive cuts off the trail. A split rail wooden fence begins here
also, as the pier sidewalk goes downward, at this point there is a slight drop off. Next 
to the fence is a wooden bench made up of five large square posts.
   Shelter 1, counting from East to West now, is nearest to the ramp, while Shelter 2 is 
slightly farther North and closer to the road. Beyond these is the working water fountain,
half way between Shelter 2, and Shelter 3. It is not shown on the guides map, however it 
does show the fountain that wasn't working. From here the path splits into a upper and 
lower path. On the upper section of this cross-roads is a rectangular bench about four 
feet by six feet long. At it's center is a flower garden box.
   Next we come to a set of log stairs that goes down to the lower path. At the bottom 
edge of these, on the East side is another tree with large roots above the ground. I like 
to call this tree 'The Thinker' after the famous statue, since it looks like it's roots 
are crossed, and another part comes up and seems to lean forward like the statue.
   After that, there are two similar log stairways, but this time they are ledges for 
plants and flowers. Each flower, at the time of my visit, had a plastic wire mesh around 
it, and yellow 'Caution' tape blocking people's way so they don't try to go down these two
separate areas, as if they were stairs. Next to these was a small hill of soil, probably 
used for planting the flowers.
   Then we come to North Shelter 3, the last of the park's shelters. A little ways from 
this is a wooden stair way with a rail, this goes down to the lower trail. Behind us on 
the this side of the road, is another parking lot. This one however isn't on the map of 
the park, within the guide, or on the wall mural in the Discovery Center. Slightly to the 
West of this parking lot is Basket 1, and a trail that meets up with the Lakewood Drive on
the West side of the park. Shortly before they meet there is a steep slop that goes down 
to a smaller dirt trail that crosses over a lot of rocks and continues to follow the lake 
around to the South.
   From here we turn around and go to the East side of this parking. Here we find Disc 
Golf Tee-Off 2, for the North Course. Basket 2 is located several steps from the 
parking/ramp turn about. From here we go North across the park road, and to the West of 
the two Northern most parking areas.
   Here we'll find two tee-offs, the one looking West is Tee-Off 3. From here Basket 3 is 
almost directly ahead. Near this is a series of wood poles and wire strung between them 
marking the West boundary of the park, and a group of apartment buildings. Slightly to the
North and closer to this fence is Tee-Off 4. Again the basket is straight ahead. This 
North Course has all but the first and ninth holes in nearly a direct line from their 
tee-offs. However there are trees here and there to make it slightly more difficult.
   Basket 4 is located near the two Tee-Off signs. Tee-Off 5 is the other tee-off here, 
looking East. This hole, if the wind is blowing, is the most tricky. Because to the North 
is North Street, and to the South are the two close together parking lots. If the wind 
caught the disc it can blow it one way of the other resulting in it possibly hitting a 
car. Basket 5 is located several steps from the North entrance to the park. Tee-Off 6 is 
located on the East side of the entrance near the 'Stop' sign. Following the road the 
course continues straight ahead, past two telephone poles, the second of which has a 
grounding wire that reaches the ground shortly before Basket 6.
   Tee-Off 7, is near a small row of trees that covers the fence, at the East boundary of 
the park. From here Basket 7 is off to the left of the restrooms, at the corner of where 
the park road meets the circular parking lot. There are several pine trees here blocking 
the straight ahead path to the basket however.
   Tee-Off 8 is located north of the seventh basket, if you throw a disc towards the sixth
tee-off, this is about where you'll find Basket 8, only slightly to its Southeast. To 
reach Tee-Off 9 you'll need to go back to the seventh basket, and cross the park road. 
Basket 9 is located, down a hill, around a bend, and only a few steps away from the 
loading ramp. Another wooden split rail fence crosses this lower side of the hill.
   Now that we've played a full game of Disc Golf. I hope you did better then I did. I 
used two old style Frisbee with the large lip at the sides. One was a dog disc that had 
straight edges that scrapped skin away as it was thrown. It was a windy day and the discs 
would fly about 10 feet, turn side ways and roll in a half loop back to nearly where they 
landed. My score averaged about 8 throws for each hole with these discs, at worst 12, and 
at best 4. But if you try this any disc will usually work, however if you want to be god 
at it I suggest buying a proper Golf disc, it'll make it a lot easier.
   If you want to play all 18 baskets, I suggest starting at the South Course, completing 
the first 4 baskets, then going to the North Course completing those nine baskets, then 
returning to the South Course to finish the remainder of the course. If you want you can 
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finish the entire South Course, and drive to the North, or the other way around, but it's 
only slightly less walking, as the North Course is more compact while the south is rather 
spread out.
   We will now go back to Lakewood Drive's far West side, and follow it South. There is 
another pretty good view of the lake from the West side, along the roadside rail. This is 
also another large powerline tower on the other side of the road, near the grounds of the 
Lakewood Middle School. The school has it's own chain link fence on this side of the road.
While on the lake side, going farther south, the road rail trades off with the parks 
standard posts and wire boundary fences. From the road we can see the Westside of the 
Lakewood Discovery Center, which has a small water run off ditch between it and the road.
   Continuing farther south we reach the main Lakewood Discovery Center Parking lot. 
Across from it on the school's side of the road seems to be a small drain station with its
own mini bridge, and a culvert near by, that takes water to the Discovery Center's ditch.
   The Lakewood Discovery Center building was originally designed as a home by Mary 
Jarvis. Where she lived for several years, before it, and the land surrounding it were 
sold to the City of Salina. For a time afterward the building was known as the Lakewood 
Lodge.[16] The West side of the building has a built-in garage, where they keep various 
feed for the animals and other such things. But it isn't used for general parking. The 
building itself is now part museum, and part 'nature activities' center. It is where 
people can go for meetings, and arrange events dealing with the parks resources, such as 
registering for the parks archery range program, and reserving the picnic shelters for 
large groups. The parking lot also has a single trash can on it's Northwest corner, near 
that a pump-like water spout that people can use to fill buckets. Neat to them is set of 
stairs that begins a trail to the back side of the house, and down to a peninsula that 
sticks out into the lake.
   In front of the Lakewood Discovery Center is a large flag pole. At the center of it's 
parking loop is a small garden with a wooden entrance to the East. It is encircled by a 
small row of flowers, and near it's center is a small concrete bench.
   On the front porch of the Center there is a pop machine, and a series of benches, near 
a small slotted bird feeder, and on either side of the walkway a small garden. The front 
window on the West side tells the times at which the Center is open, and whether it is 
open or not. While a sign on the East of the entrance tells that it is part of the 
'National Park Service', above it is a nice little square night light.
   When entering the building the first thing the visitor comes to is a counter-shelf with
guides, newsletters, and various booklets describing the park. A guide to the Indiana Rock
Trail is also usually here. (See my other guide for a description of that park, and it's 
surroundings.) There is also a guest book that you can sign, and above the counter 
attacked to the wall is a wooden log with various types of bird house nesting boxes. And 
on the top of this log a stuffed owl. Opposite the entrance is a two step, stairway 
leading down into the next room. Along the side of this stairway is a handicap accessible 
motorized rail that can lift a person down to this room, or up, another series of three 
steps, to a hall with a few more rooms.
   Next to the motorized chair is a bird cage about five feet tall. Along the East wall is
a fence, with portions of the south wall made up to look like the outside of a house. In 
the fenced in yard type area, there are bird feeders, an artificial tree and another fence
against the wall, attached to these are more small stuff or artificial birds. On the 
Lakewood Discovery Center's webpage 'Photo Gallery' it is a "Winter Bird Scene",[17] 
complete with white cotton type covering over the floor.
   The north wall of this room is mostly sliding glass doors, looking out onto the back 
concrete patio. Two glass cases nearly block these doors, one on the right with a stuffed 
turkey, and the one on the left with a stuffed beaver. The beaver is a large one, about 
the same height as the turkey. Next to beaver is a small turtle playground with pool and 
small hill for them to climb. A sign on the side of the case asks people not to touch the 
turtles, but you can look down on them without any glass between you and them, as the 
glass walls of the case only go up to waist height on an adult.
   On the West wall, next to the turtle case is is a small bench-like-protrusion with a 
box of American Bison Bones. Below that a Buffalo skin blanket, and above them, near the 
roof is a the stuffed head of a Buffalo. On the South wall, is a cabinet with four 
windowed cages, only two of them had labels, but I don't remember seeing if any animals 
were in them.
   Now on to the next room, the first thing we encounter is a stuffed Porcupine in a glass
case, below that, large tree branch, identification cards. On the opposite West wall, is 
another cabinet with eight windowed cages, only six of which were labeled at the time of 
the visit. This is known on the Center's website 'Photo Gallery', as their "Reptile 
Specimens". Their image shows seven of the eight cages labeled. Again, I didn't look very 
close, and the live animals probably change pretty often.
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   On the north wall of the room, in front of the window is another glass cage, this time 
with two 'Eastern Collard Lizard'(s) in it. In the center of the room there is a small 
toddler size circular table, for crafts, drawing and reading. In front of the North window
is a wooden framed puppet theater built in the shape of a tree. Complete with fake tree 
branches near it's top. It is called the "Wildlife Theatre". In the Northeast corner is a 
sculpture type thing of the lower section of a tree. The sculpture goes up and meets the 
roof, and from here the tree is continued as a painting along the roof.
   Along the East wall is a series of book shelves in a glass case, with pictures of 
animals, hanging above it. There is also a magazine rack near the reptile cages, and a 
mini book stand, all of which have books and magazines for little children. At the point 
we enter the room, and opposite the Porcupine, is a fish aquarium. With this and the 
turtle cage in the other room, this part of the Center is filled with the sound of running
water.
   Looking past the Porcupine, the next room is the kitchen type room, with three large 
plastic conference tables, behind them a glass door which goes out into the back yard. On 
the opposite wall is a sink and other, preparation of food type, counters, and cabinets. 
At the center of the room is a counter top, with a painted bottom. The image shows a 
underwater scene with a turtle, fish, and even a duck peering down below the water. Their 
webpage labels it as the, "Aquatic Art Display". Next to it is the trash can. On the West 
wall, there are two drinking fountains. The parks guide shows that there are water 
fountains here, but there aren't any outside unless you count the pop machine, which is 
usually sold out pretty quickly on the weekends, or if you want to try drink from the 
summertime only garden hose.
   To the West of the kitchen/conference room is small hall leading to the restrooms. It 
is down the hall and to the right, near another sink, along with brooms, mops, and things 
like that. It is one of two in the Center. They are the only restrooms on this side of the
park, and only available during the Center's 'Open' hours. The nearest restroom besides 
this is are on the South side of the park.
   From the kitchen there is a doorway back into the entrance room, with the counter of 
guide books. On the entrances Westside is a glass case showing stickers, books, hats, and 
other gifts available for purchasing. From here looking East there is a set of stairs 
going down to a door, and out into the bird feeder area. And another set of stairs, along 
with the motorized chair rail, going up three steps to another hall. On the ledge between 
the two paths is the skin of a black bear complete with open mouthed head.
   After climbing the stairs the first room we come to is, another restroom. It is located
on the right, above where the stairs, that went down to the out side. On the left/North is
the "What is It? Room", in here there are several different activities. On the West wall 
just inside the entrance, is a illustration of the four fazes of the "Butterfly Life 
Cycle". Next to that there is a closet-like space without doors. Nestled with in it, is a 
table/shelf mounted to the wall, with clip boards above it. Each clipboard has it's own 
unique illustration on a see through board. The table itself has illustrations of animals.
   Along the same wall is a desk with the handy "Smell Nature!" sign. There are also 
little folders where a child can try identify a animal, below the desk a small little 
waste paper basket. The North wall has a window with the message "OO See Nature" above it,
the OO possibly representing binoculars. Next to the window is a tree painted on the wall,
with painted hinged sections that can be raised to see, "Who lives in this Tree".
   The entire East wall has a mural on it, of a mountain scene, complete with a red 
cardinal, mountain lion in a tree, black bear, (possibly representing the pre-skinned one 
out in the hall) with his arms raised and mouth open. Next to him is a bald eagle with 
wings spread apart, and below it, a small ground hog type creature. The wall has questions
written on it, asking the viewer to compare themselves to the various creature.
   On the South wall is a framed picture of various eyes, and the poster near it asks if 
the person can match the eyes to the names listed on it. Near this wall, is a stand 
designed to look like a frog. On its tummy is a set of buttons, and along the body of the 
frog are images of various animals. Pressing the buttons makes animal sounds that match 
the pictures.
   At the center of the room is a large square table, with various things attached to it. 
The side of the table says. "Touch nature" while as sign at its center says; "Nature at 
your Fingertips". It is divided into eight sections with two items per section, and a sign
telling what it each thing is.
   Standing to the North of the table is a mix and match spinning game. The tree square 
sections of a pillar can be spun around to make them match the proper bodies of the four 
animals, which were painted on the blocks.
   As we leave this room we come to a vending machine type display, complete with neon 
sign that says "Critter Cafe". It is in fact a closet space with shelves of small animal 
skulls. A plaque is at the left side of it, with various jaw bones attached, a sign above 
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it says; "Mammal Molars". On the lower plaque is also a booklet, and small paper sign 
asking if the viewer if they could figure out what types of food, would be on a mammals 
menu. On the outside wall of the room, which we just left, there is a mural of various 
birds. The Center's website calls this "Birds of Kansas", each of the birds is numbered 
for easy identification.
   To the left is an 'Staff only' room, which is probably filled with terrible secrets, 
like half stuffed animals, snake skins, and woodchucks chucking wood.
   At the end of this hall is a room called the "Young Naturalist's Room" according to the
sign outside it. Although the Center's website calls it the "Jr. Naturalist Room". In it 
on the West side is a mural map of the park  "Fauna & Flora". Several small animals are 
painted onto it, as well as the flowers and other features of the park, such as the nature
trails, however slightly more up to date then the guide's map.
   Although this map is a bit more accurate then the map in the guide, it doesn't show the
two main North entrance parking lots, or the single Northwest. This last thing the map in 
the guide also doesn't show. One of the places it does its best is near the archery range,
the guide book is rather horrible here. The guide book shows the loop out to the archery 
range as a mitten without fingers, the bump above the thumb as the range itself. The guide
shows reconnecting before the triangular 'Willow Walk', where in fact it meets after the 
Willow Walk, like the wall painting says. Both maps also don't show the trail almost 
directly West of the archer range that takes you to the hill peninsula, near South Course,
Basket 2. In other words there are two triangular bits right next to each other and 
neither of these maps show them both. So it's easy to get lost. One last thing to mention 
about the maps is that the sign posts at the Head of the trails were also different then 
those actually along the trials. The Trail head signs show the mitten style loop near the 
archery range while the others don't. The signs along the trail seem to be as up to date 
as the wall painting, and like it show only one of the two triangular loops.
   In the Northwest corner of the room, there is a fenced in, outdoors looking area, 
complete with dirt pan, dried out brush, and some Typha (cattail) plants. Leaning up again
the corner is a stuffed Blue Heron, with a sign describing it's life. The North window is 
mostly covered by dry hay like strands, with a small opening at the bottom of each 
section. There is a partial fence around this area, and a green mat with a bench in front 
of the window. The fences have small boxes with artificial flowers in them, and on the 
corner of one of the fences is a bird house.
   In the Northeast corner there is a dresser type stand with booklets and information on 
dangerous animals and plants. On the East wall there is another three sectioned window, 
off to its side is a large glass box on the floor. It has twigs, hay and other such things
in a nesting type pattern. This nest has a few eggs in it, and above that is the inner 
part of a turtles shell, with a a few pictures, and sign above it. Next to that is another
desk.
   The desk has drawers on each side, and a small round stool. An illustration, looking 
rather close to that of Inspector Gadget, is painted on the left side of the desk, he is 
holding a "Crime Scene. CSI Investigation." sign, the background is painted green, and 
below this it has grey and green drawers below it. The center of the desk has illustrated 
"Symbols of Kansas". Below it on the desk's center is a map of Kansas, listed as "Kansas 
Attractions" on the Center's website. The right side of the desk has six drawers, with a 
covered hole in their fronts. A person can reach in and feel what is inside, and then try 
match what they find with the chart, It calls these its "Touch Drawers". On top of the 
headboard is another glass case this time with a stuffed "Lester Weasel" in it. Standing 
on it's hind feet, its back arched forward, and it's head tilted back.
   In the south west corner of the room is a small closet like area called "Terrific 
Trees", on a green and brown colored backboard, are a series of drawings of leaves. There 
is also a illustration of a marker drawing around another image. Although I didn't see any
dry erase markers, I'm pretty sure that the shapes of the leaves were meant to be traced. 
To the side of this a sliced piece of wood where the viewer is requested to "Read the 
Rings". Above this closet, is a stuffed owl perched above the door. Above the door we 
entered the room is another owl this time with it's wings spread apart.
   At the center of the room is a large wooden tree stand, complete with the same type of 
artificial leaves we saw before. On either side of the tree is a desk like platform, on 
the North side is a series of pictures of birds and at the desks the visitor is asked to 
match the call of the birds to the pictures, in a activity called "Bird Calls", according 
the the Center's website 'Photo Gallery'. On the Southside are plaster-type casts of 
animal tracks and teeth marks. This display their site calls "Tooth & Claw". Along the 
edges of this display are a series of shelves with various animal skins, probably those 
that match the animals paw and tooth marks.
   Going south into the last room is another closet on the East side it is the "Insect 
Display". The Center's website shows its main counter as empty, with a aquarium type tank 
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above. But on this visit there were two of these glass cages on the bottom shelf, and a 
small group of equipment type things on the top self. The counter tops have a checker 
board designed mat attached to them. Below the counter are a few drawers with glass cases 
inside them. Insects are pinned to the bottoms of these cases. On either side of the 
drawers are several shelves holding books.
   Still following this wall we come to a wall, with what looks like a enlarged 
photograph, of deer in the woods. In this sort of side nook are placed several little tree
pieces in a variety of positions, showing where different animals have their homes, within
the trees and pieces of wood.
   We next come to the "Weather Station", or 'Weather Watch', there is a small electronic 
instrument that the user can try, as they look out the windows. A chart of pictures shows 
what type of clouds, and other weather they might see. Next we come to a deck the "Earth 
Science Station". Here the visitor plays a game where you can travel and explore around 
the world, or out into space. On the Center's website, they show the desk has a stool with
for legs, while this visit it had a small triangular stool, with three legs, and a glass 
lens type center to the seat. Near the desk is a book shelf.
   On the other side of the book shelf is a bed type area. It is a small seat with a 
rectangular pillow that has a map of the world, with the countries marked out in different
colors. A sing near the cushion calls this area the "Reading Nook". Behind the seat is a 
wall mural of a beach side view. Standing on the shore is a man. He looks through a 
telescope, at the planets up along the roof.
   Next to the seat there is a small counter titled "Tide Pool Puzzle". It has a variety 
of items that you might discover on the sea shore. Around the corner from this, facing 
directly opposite the insect display is the "Take a Closer Look" display with, what their 
site calls a "Wentz Scope". It is a microscope with a single large eyepiece, and a button 
on the front to turn on the light. The stool for the microscope is made from a single log,
in a shape similar to that of an hourglass, with the front upper edge flatted, probably 
for people's legs to rest up against it.
   Now as we prepare to exit the Center, we'll make two last stop along the way. We'll go 
back to the hall, and stop before we turn to go back down the stairs. Here there is 
another wall mural. Wow there seems to be a lot of them in here, doesn't it? The website 
calls this "Cave Art", it appears at first glance to be a entrance into a cave with the 
walls of the inner cave seen on the side, with a bat flying out of the black background. 
But if you look closely you'll see two eye-like arches at about knee height, possibly some
creature off in the distance. But if you then look at the dark background, and the way the
stalactites and stalagmites cut across it, you'll find it is in the shape of a buffalo 
head, similar to the one we saw earlier. The two white curves now become part of it's 
nose, and the bats left wing arches across, where the buffalo's left eye would be. Above 
this a brownish coat type layer, and near the ground a long beard.
   Our last stop in the Discovery Center, is right next to this painting, it is a set of 
two blue doors. This is what their site calls the "Rock Closet". It holds what seems to be
glowing rocks, when the lights are out.
   As we exit the Discovery Center, we follow the front porch to the West and pass the pop
machine and along its four benches looking out over the small garden, and parking lot. 
Here we'll find a sign that says this is the "Butterfly Cafe". It shows pictures of 
butterflies, gives their names and lists what type of plant they most most seem to like.
   Looking past this sign and out towards the other walkway garden, we can also see a 
bench with a painted backing, which looks out along the parking lot. The image is of 
scenic view, with flowers, and a tree branch in the fore ground. In the branch is a bird 
with a worm in it's mouth, and a nest with three tiny chicks each of them with their 
mouths open. Above them are four flower blooms on the tree branch branches. Beyond this is
seen the country side, with green lawn covered hills. Two paths, made of squiggly lines, 
pass outward from each side of the flower at the base of the picture. Six trees are dotted
about the pictures edges, four on the right two on the left. The sky has several clouds, 
and above the trees on the right, is a half circle in yellow, a squiggly line in its 
center, and yellow light rays, coming out from this sun. In the lower right corner it is 
signed "Montoy".
   From here we follow the house East and down to some stairs. At the bottom of these is 
where the door from at the bottom of the stairs, inside the Center comes out. Along this 
side of the house are various bird feeders and a street-side type rail along the edge of a
drop off.
   Off to the East of these stairs we come to the first Trail head sign. It has a map of 
the park, a "Trail Guides" box, which as I mentioned before is usually empty. To the left 
of the map is a mission type statement. The statement starts by giving it's location 
"Lakewood Lodge", which is now the 'Lakewood Discovery Center', and then it describes how 
the area was set aside for nature, and its animals, so that people can come to see them. 
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And try to preserve this for future generations. It then tells the visitor that they and 
you are a team, and that we should to try to keep it this way. There is a trail off to the
right of this sign, there is a set of log stairs with a rail which goes stairs going down 
to a lower trail. But we won't be going this way, yet we will be passing by down below 
these stairs.
   The main trail starts at the Location 1 marker, which is located off to the south from 
the Train head. The marker according to the guide is to draw your attention to the 
"Backyard Feeders" which are back towards the house, which I mentioned earlier. The guide 
has an illustration of nine birds on a tree, and two different type of feeders, at this 
point. It then tells how they tried to attract a wide variety of birds and that it is 
important that the birds are able to find shelter near the feeders. It then gives tips on 
how the reader can set up their own bird feeders.[18]
   We now follow this path that parallels Lakewood Drive. This section of the path has its
own special name the "Habitat Lane". As we progress the signs along the path they will 
tell you the names of the various paths. However this one doesn't seemed to be named on 
the maps, only on this signs little marker pointing the way ahead. The first thing we come
to is a run off spout, near the parking lot area, which runs down onto the side of the 
trail.
   Next we come to two large trees on the side closest to the road. The roots of the 
biggest one hang down the slope and seem to be like natural steps, although rather steep. 
The other interesting thing about this tree is that if you go up onto the road and look at
the tree from that side you'll see that it has a fist sized knot hole that goes all the 
way through the tree, and you can see out the other side.
   Back down along the trail we next encounter, Location 2 "Animal Homes". Besides the 
marker there is another large tree with a hole in its side. In front of it are two rather 
thin straight trees that seem to stand guard on either side of it. This tree however isn't
the one shown in the guide. The picture they have in the book shows a pine tree kind of 
trunk, with several woodpecker type holes in it. The bottom of that picture also has a 
large rock on the ground near the tree. The guide then discusses the different type of 
homes that animals use, from caves, to holes in the ground, to trees, how they make nests,
and use them for protection.[19]
   You've find that most of the trees along this path are nearly straight up, with 
branches near their tops. This is probably because they are near the trail, and the 
branches needed to be clipped so the path wasn't blocked. The inner side of the path has a
little slope, and the trees on this side appear to be younger. Possibly planted along the 
edge of the path, to help keep the edge of the trail from washing, or eroding away.
   Just before the trail comes to the 'U' shaped south parking lot, it turns to the East, 
however it also continues out to the parking lot. After following the turn we continue 
along the path a little ways until we come to the south Trail head. It is just down the 
hill from the triple shelters and the Location 3 marker, mentioned near the start of our 
journey. The trail splits in the shape of a upside down capitol 'T'. We will now follow 
the path to the North along a path the smaller sign says is the "Willow Path".
   The first thing we come to is a wooden bench, near another one of the parks tree that 
have one root, but grow and split, so that they look like they are several trees that have
grown together. Maybe they even plated several seeds together and as they grew their roots
became one. Then for a distance they grow as one tree before separating again out into 
their own direction. Slightly to the north of this the trail splits of to the West.
   At this crossroads is the Location 4 marker. Titled "Wildlife Watching Station' in the 
guide, the station itself is off along the West trail, and the guide tells how its feeders
offer the visitor the chance to see up to 135 types of birds, and other mammals. It also 
tells how people spend lots of money each year so that they can get close to nature and 
interact with it.[20]
   We will now follow the West path along a path called "Wildlife Viewing Area" on the 
guide map. The trail arches around, and comes to a end near a bench, with three little 
posts that are leaning nearly over the bench. These are possibly for a cover that would 
provide shade or something. They are angled up towards the seats, so they don't make good 
camera stands, and you need to slide into the a sitting position to avoid bumping into 
them when you try to sit down. The bench looks out onto a sort of circular area now over 
grown with bushes. One covered stand was laying against the ground on it's back, and 
judging from it's roof it once stood up right. A small box about one foot by two feet wide
is near its base. Possibly used to hold plants at one time. Off to the side of this are 
two wooden posts, about four feet tall. Each with a rectangular hollow box, nailed on it 
sides. So from one direction you could look through the center, but the sides seem to be 
pointed at the bench so anything that was inside the box wouldn't be seen until it flew 
out the other side. The post farther away from the bench had a small box with a bottom, 
attached to this hollow box. This was possibly what actually held the food, and the first 
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post was just missing it. Both this feeder box and its rectangular box were bent off to 
the side, as if they were about to fall off the post.
   Now we return to the Location 4 marker, but instead of continuing North which leads up 
to another cross roads called "Willow Walk" which we'll get to a little while later. We'll
now go back south to the trail's head and this time head East.
   This new path, really a continuation of the "Habitat Lane", is now called "Cottonwood 
Trail". It goes East until it nearly reaches the picnic area near South Shelter 8, before 
the trail starts to head North. On the West side of the trail at this point is a place 
called the "Food Plot" according to the guides map, and "Native Food Plot" if you look up 
the Location 5 marker section of the guide. It says that this place has two purposes, to 
give the animals the food and shelter they need, and to educate people on the values of 
the plants to the animals. There are five rows, each with a marker in front of them, 
describing what is in each row. The guide also says that between the rows they planted 
alfalfa and wild clover.[21]
   The first row's sign has broken off, the second was labeled as 'Coral Berry'. The third
had the Location 5 marker in front of it, and was labeled "Gooseberry", the fourth 
"Sandhill Plum", and the last row is "Elderberry". Each sign also has additional 
information about the food, its other uses, and how tall it can grow.
   I once saw a small dear in this field. It was busily eating away as I came around the 
corner. It stopped to look at me. I managed to slowly raise up the camera, and take a 
picture of it. But when I tried to move a little to the side for a better angle it got 
frightened and ran away. Unfortunately it was far enough back to require me to zoom in on 
the one photograph I got of it, so the image ended up bit blurry.
   The guide shows two benches along the this field, but I did not see either one of them.
From here the trail turns to the West again at Location 6 "Poisonous Plants". The guide 
tells how there are some dangerous planets around the park, and reminds people not to eat 
or touch the plants, because it might make them sick or cause a burning itching feeling. 
It then describes Poison Ivy, and the old saying "Leaves of three Leave it be!!" It tells 
the reasons that these planets are beneficial. The guide also has a picture of the plant 
with bright red leaves, along the side of a tree. The picture doesn't seem to be from the 
park, and it says the image is "Courtesy of Kansas Wildlife Magazine".[22]
   At this location marker, a trail from the Disc Golf's, peninsula hill, near Basket 2, 
joins the trail. Our trail now goes North, and to the East. To the North is the "Willow 
Walk" triangle which we will get to later on. So we now head off to the East path along 
the peninsula hill, which is surrounded by forest instead of water.
   Shortly after we leave the crossroads we'll find a small wooden bench nearly hidden by 
a pine tree, it is made up of interlaced wooden beams. As we follow the trail a little 
farther we come to another one of the same design. Across from this looking Eastward is 
the path that is not shown on either the the guide map, or the one at the Lakewood 
Discovery Center's wall mural.
   On the map that shows the archery range, as a mitten-type shape this trail would be at 
the top center of the mitten. It leads almost directly to the Archery Range. You only need
to go down it, and at another intersection take a path to the Southeast, while the 
Northwest path will meet the 'Willow Walk' trail that locations 4 and 6 paths also 
eventually arrive at.
   Returning back to this second bench we continue following the trail around the 
peninsula, and end up at the base of a hill. At the top of the hill is the East parking 
lot, near this is where South Course, Basket 4 is located. There is a Trail head sign here
as the trail splits, and heads South along the path we just came from, West towards the 
Archery Range, and North along the "Old Forest Lane"('s) lower path.
   From this trail head we'll go to the north for a little ways. The next thing we come to
is a large slab of concrete on the East side of the trail, helping to support the hill 
from sliding downwards. Farther along, on the west side the edge of the path drops down a 
bit, and a valley can be seen. In this valley, are lots of trees laying about on their 
sides as because the lake once covered this area, and they were deposited here after the 
water dried up. One tree laying on it's side, is actually quite long, and goes out into 
the middle of this valley, possibly it was used as a bridge to get out farther into the 
water when it was still wet there.
   Continuing North we end up at the base of a set of log stairs with square frame shape 
at their lowest section. We came across these from above shortly before we crossed this 
East dike. Although the map in the guide, and the one on the Center's wall both show that 
this lower path continues, it actually stops here. Instead of going back up to where we've
already been, we'll head back to the Trail head, and go towards the Archery Range.
   As we follow the path from the trail head going West, the first path we come to takes 
use South to the Range, if we continued West we'd end up at the "Willow Walk" triangle, at
the center of the Trail area. But we now follow the path to the Range. This is known as 
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the "Meadow Loop". The Lakewood Archery Range is a large mowed field with a wooden Gazebo 
on it's East side, near that are three benches. The field comes all the way up to the 
trail, and along the trail are placed the numbers 1-4 from West to East, on small concrete
squares, indicating which rows the competitors are to use. Along the sides of the range's 
field are small posts that tell the distance from the trail.
   A sign is placed between numbers 3 and 4 which says, the "Lakewood Archery Range [is 
for] Parks & Rec.[reational] use only. No other use is permitted." In other words they 
require people to sign up for their programs to use the Range. And they don't want people 
shooting out here, while people are walking out along the trails, and there is no park 
attendant to keep an eye on things.
   From here we follow the "Meadow Loop" path West as it curves and ends up at the 'Willow
Walk" triangle. The triangle has it's pointed end looking south while the flatter part is 
up north. At the tip of the triangle is a bench. Just south of this is Location 7 
"Decomposition" the guide asks the reader to imagine a that a tree has fallen over. Then 
it describes the three main ways it can decompose, bacteria, insects and fungi. While 
eating it, these things create new soil. The guide calls them "The recyclers of nature." 
It then tells how plants use the new soil, and how the animals in turn eat the 
decomposers. For this entry the guide has a picture of a tree's base with moss and 
mushrooms growing on it.[23]
   As we follow the Northeast path we come to a series of four benches. They are arranged 
in a '[' type shape with two benches being along the long side. One of the two inner 
benches had its corner broken, so it nearly touches the ground. As we continue along the 
path, it comes to a crossroads, East goes back towards where we entered the Archery Range,
and to the West is the Location 11 marker, "Tree Identification". The guide asks the 
reader if they can identify the tree in front of them, using a process called "Keying a 
Tree". They describe various trees and then the reader is allowed to choose which of the 
descriptions matches the tree. The solution 'Red Mulberry' is given at the bottom of the 
page. There is a picture in the guide but it doesn't appear to be of this location. It 
shows two trees on the left side of the picture, on the edge of a tiny hill. A mowed field
in the distance and more trees in the background.[24]
   As we continue along this path we come to another crossroads, if we go North we come to
a bench. Near the bench is a tree which has split while growing into a 'V' shape. Another 
large tree trunk lays between its branches. The parks personnel might use this to block 
off this part of the trail if the lake's water level gets to high. Looking North there is 
a small, nearly over grown path with tall bushes and plants on either side. This is the 
"Lake Loop", both sides of the trail had grown to about six or seven feet, so mostly there
isn't much to see, it wiggles around and comes out near where "Cottonwood Trail" and 
"Willow Walk" meet.
   We now continue following the flat part of the triangle to the West and come to where 
the other side of the triangle meets it. The path from location 4, also meets here. 
Continuing West we come to another bench, this one for some reason has two small posts 
behind it, which seem to have once held a sign. Further along we come to the place where 
the "Lake Loop" meets the path we are currently on, "Cottonwood Trail".
   Traveling West from there we come to yet another fork in the road, instead of going 
North, we will continue going West. We next come to a bench, near the base of a set of log
stairs, with a rail along their sides. Off to the left of the stairs is a small concrete 
box-like block. These steps lead up to near the Discovery Center's Trail head. We now 
return to the trail's crossroads. At the Northeast of this corner are some rather pretty 
flowers, the pink flowers seemed healthy, but their leaves have been eaten quite a bit.
   At the intersection of the flowers, we head North this time. We now encounter what I 
like to call the 'Marsh Bridge' a small platform of wood planks, which is about two inches
off the ground. Almost as if they took a series of pallets and laid them end to end, with 
of course no gaps between the boards. We then turn a bend in the trail and come across the
back side of a bench, under a tree. The bench however was missing its seat boards. From 
here we come out into the main lake area itself. There is a small hill peninsula located 
near the lakes Southwest corner.
   We will now follow along the lake, and the its trails in a counter-clock-wise 
direction, and end up at the back side of the Discovery Center.
   There are a lot of small branches and twigs scattered about this south side of the 
trail. At times there are paths, and at other times there is only the shore of the lake to
walk along. Occasionally there are logs big enough to sit on and take a rest. Inside the 
lake, on its south side, are lots of tree trunks about a inch or two wide. They extend out
about a foot or so from the water. If you had a large wooden sheet you could almost lay it
down on these little cut off tree sprouts, and walk across them. This is possibly due to 
recent beaver activity.
   About half way down the Southside of the lake the guide gives a vague indication that 

Page 12



Lakewood Park, Salina Kansas, June 2012, Walkthrough by Teary Eyes Anderson
Locations 12 and 13 are somewhere along here, with twelve being slightly East of number 
thirteen. At Location 12 "Beaver Habitats" the guide devotes two pages to the beaver, how 
it lives, and it's style of building. It tells how they don't eat the wood but the bark 
with it's nutrients. It describes how they cut down trees and branches with their teeth, 
and how they create channels to other pools of water. There is also a color coded map of 
Kansas, showing the "Distribution and Abundance of Beaver in Kansas", a picture of a 
beaver in the water, and a list of "Beaver Engineering Feats (second only to man)".[25]
   At Location 13 "Water Life", the guide tells how people, plants and animals can live 
together, and how some animals dine on the plants, and then in turn are eaten by larger 
animals. It then discusses Ecology and the ecosystem. There is also a picture of a small 
pond, with flowers and plants along it edge.[26] This could be an early picture of the 
pond in the backyard of the Discovery Center, which we will come to later.
   At this lakes South halfway point, if we go back into the dead looking branches and 
trees, we will find a small little seat made up of two logs and a plank nailed across 
them. This was probably closer to the lake when it had more water, but now it's sort of 
off the beaten track. Another large sawed off log lays on the ground near it.
   As we look out into the water from here we can see that there is a small tripod like 
sign stand near the edge of the water. As I once walked by, I saw a few ducks swim past 
it, from there they swam out and into some more low growing trees trunks.
   As we get closer to the lakes West shore, we find a little hill that sticks up shortly 
before the dike.
   Near the base of this little hill, I found a large wooden plank laying on the ground, 
with the words "City of Salina" on it. There are also two other sawed off planks laying 
about near the edge of the lake.
   We next next come to a inclined post, a bench and a set of log stairs. This would take 
us up, and along the lower "Old Forest Lane" for a little while but we won't go up here. 
Instead we'll go North and up another set of stairs this time made of wood planks with a 
rail. We then could continue along the lake a short ways, but eventually the shore will 
raise and then drop off. So instead we go up these second set of stairs.
    After we climb up these we come to a ledge that separated this new path from the upper
"Old Forest Lane" path. Here we can see the layers of sediments in the side of the cliff, 
as it spreads out between here and the other stairway, where the ground gets more level. 
As we travel along this lower path we get a pretty good view of the lake, but it re-joins 
the top path just ahead, and then North of that, branches off again shortly after that.
   This new third lower path, also has a small dirt path going down to the lake. But this 
small side path to the lake doesn't have any stairs. But at it's bottom is a couple of 
concrete slabs that can be used to make up a simple seat, and near them another small 
sawed off wooden plank.
   Back on the trail and going north we come to the log stairs that are directly below the
Eastside powerlines tower. From here onward, the ledge gets a bit steeper. Next we come to
a uniquely designed set of log steps. With log posts holding back the cliff, and a series 
of additional horizontally laid logs acting as trimming for the side of the trail, as the 
trail bends around these stairs.
   Next we come to what I like to call the "Rusty Culvert Bridge". Beside it is a rusty 
culvert that sends water down below the bridge. Near the bridge's West side is a small log
stairway that goes up to the main park, looking towards the non-working water fountain.
   As we continue around the lake counter-clock-wise we come to another trail that goes up
the the park, this time with no stairs, but a split rail fence that follows it up into the
park. Finally we continue past that and end up at a bench near the loading ramp.
   On the other side of the ramp is a sidewalk that goes down to the wheel chair 
accessible pier, which was added to the park in 1995.[27] Near the entrance to the pier is
another art backed bench, however this one was missing it's backing at the time.
   As the sidewalk turns to go out to the pier we find that the corner of the turn is 
fenced in by bags of concrete that are stacked on top of each other. Thus keeping the 
plants and dirt from washing out onto the path, and holding back the small hill that the 
corner it built into. On it's opposite side is a trash can, next to where the pier rails 
start, and head out into the lake.
   The pier is made up of sections about eight feet long, and three feet wide. The surface
that you walk on appears to be formed plastic, with notches on it's sides that the rails 
are placed down into. These sections float on the lake itself. While walking along the 
rails I found a large spider web that covered nearly one entire section of the rail, 
however it didn't show up well against the water. Out near the middle of the lake is a 
bait-style food dispenser for the fish.
   On the West side of the pier, near the shore, sticking out of the water about six feet,
are a series of large wooden post that seem to have once held another pier or dock. It's 
former concrete base on the side of the shore could also be seen. However it couldn't have
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been the lake's original dock, which when the park opened, was a 'U' shaped dock of nine 
floating styrofoam sections capable of supporting 2000 pounds each. They were topped with 
wood planks, and the dock was located on the lake's West edge,[28] (probably wrapped 
around the peninsula sticking out into the water.
   Slightly to the West of the pier, both the old and new one, a short trail stats. It 
passes below the Flower box seat and continues down to just below North Shelter 3. Near 
its end is a bench. Above that is the wooden stair way with a rail that we seen from 
above. The reason the trail stops here is that on the other side of the trail is a series 
of large culverts that dump their overflow rain water into the lake.
   Below the first of these culverts is a series of tires, but this time their centers are
filled with concrete. Below them are also lots of other concrete slabs which hopefully 
will help keep the side of the hill from eroding when the water comes pouring out of the 
culverts.
   This first culvert is a metal tube, but the next two are concrete, each with a flat 
nose, vacuum cleaner type spout. As we continue along the lake's shore we come to a slope 
that we saw from above. It seems to have been used by several people to get down to this 
side of the lake, without having to climb over all the rocks in front of the culverts. 
However from here onward the side of the lake basically becomes another dike, with 
Lakewood Drive at its top. The hill is littered with large rocks and concrete blocks. But 
despite the steepness of the hill, you can still see the large powerline tower near the 
school, from down here.
   After a while the rocks give way to shore and trees once again, as we get closer to the
Discovery Center. As the road moves away from the lake the trail begins again, so from 
here we'll go back up and meet the road and the trail.
   The path that comes down from the road shortly encounters a series of three benches, 
with small table-like stands in front of them. These look outwards, and face the lake. 
However with trees in front of them, and the lake being quite a distance away, you can't 
see much from them. At this point, there there is a path down to the lake, as well as the 
trail which we will leave for the moment.
   After descending a hilly slope,we are now back along the lake. From here we can now 
walk unobstructed out onto the hill on top of the peninsula. Near where it meets the 
shore, is another of the park regulations, signs. This one however doesn't have the guide 
box, and there is a 'no swimming' logo.
   The trail from above, near the benches, now comes down into this open gravel like road 
way. It appears vehicles used to drive along here, but off at the road side this path has 
been chained off. Off to the side are a large pile of rocks, that are probably there to 
keep water from the ditch between the Discovery Center, and road from flooding the trail.
   Now we follow the homeward path, to the Discovery Center. As we pass under the trees, 
it's like entering a tree tunnel. The path comes to a circle with one edge going up a 
series of log stairs to the far side of the back yard. But we follow the path as it takes 
us to another path that goes up to the backside of the Center directly. If we continued 
along the path we'd end up going around the house, and climbing up the stairs into the 
parking lot. But we, go not this way. We forage on, and come out into the Lakewood 
Discovery Center's backyard.
   The first things will notice are a couple of bird feeders, two picnic tables, a small 
pond (mentioned earlier), and a patio seat out in the middle of the yard. In front (or in 
back), of their back porch is a barbeque grill. Along their porch are two tree trunk 
benches, with stick legs. Off to the East of the porch is another picnic bench, and near 
that another art seat, with the image of a humming bird getting a snack from one of two 
flowers. Next to this is a small garden, and then South of that a concrete patio deck with
four green benches. Looking down from the patio to the Southeast you can see the back yard
feeders we saw earlier.
   Now we'll turn around and look at the pond a bit closer. It has a tarp type base, with 
the water holding it down and many large rocks circling it's edges. The water is green, 
and two small potted plants are set in it. Next we come to the patio seat, it is in the 
shape of a 'C' with flower garden type shelves along its backside. As we circle around to 
look at them we can watch it grow dark, and the Center's lights turn on. Here I leave you 
with one final thought.
   If you were walking along the trail in shorts, and went out into the brush. I want you 
to think about what would happen to a chicken if it walked into a Chicken Restaurant. I 
want you to remember to stop for a moment, and check to see if anyone is snacking on your 
legs.
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Other interesting articles.

* Melvin Jarvis' Obituary, died June 4, 1989. Former owner of the land that would become 
Lakewood Park. Salina Journal, June 5 1989.

* Fred J. Fairchild, P.E., List of career accomplishments and publications. Vice President
and Secretary-Treasurer of Mel Jarvis Construction Co., Inc. from 1983-1986.
http://grains.k-state.edu/DesktopModules/ViewDocument.aspx?DocumentID=2693   
fairchildcv.pdf

* Salina Journal, June 24, 2004, Page A1 and A2. Bridging History, by Edie Hall. 
Explanation of the nomination of former park bridge into the National Register of Historic
Places, as well as discussion about its new home.

Company information on Mel Jarvis Construction Co., Inc., former business address; 2934 
Arnold Ave Salina, KS 67401, now Two Rivers Vending Company Incorporated

* At CorporationWiki.com by Sagewire Research LLC. 
http://www.corporationwiki.com/Kansas/Salina/mel-jarvis-construction-co-inc-4543814.aspx

* At BuildZoom.com http://www.buildzoom.com/contractor/jarvis-construction-co-inc-mel

More information about the (Lakewood Park, guide).

I've tried to mention most of the key features of the guide so that with future editions, 
the reader can compare what they've read here, with any new edition. Hopefully they will 
be able to find out where the guide has been changed. The map continually mentioned 
through out this walkthrough, is located on pages 8 and 9 of the current guide.

The guide gives this website address on the inside of its back cover, however checking it 
on the Internet Archive.org's 'Wayback Machine' show that the last recorded date for this 
link being active was back in 2007.
http://www.ci.salina.ks.us/parks_rec/
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